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NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
August 31, 2015
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Ted Schmidt, Kathleen McDermott, David Bryk, Susan Bannon, Marc Waldinger, and Chuck Machion; Borough Liaison Larry Auerweck; Borough Zoning Officer Jo-Anne Brown; and Borough Engineer Mario Canales, Pickering, Corts & Summerson
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Craig called the meeting to order.   Mr. Schmidt distributed a copy of his review comments to the Commission members.
NEW BUSINESS

Steeple View Plan Review

Attorney Timothy J. Duffy Esq., Hill Wallack, LLP, and Ronald Monkres II, Gilmore & Associates, were present for the application.   Mr. Craig said that there were a number of issues noted by the Borough Engineer and Borough Zoning Officer in their reviews that were not addressed in the submitted plans, including 136 comments from Mr. Canales and 38 comments by Ms. Brown, some of which coincided with, and were consolidations of, many of the Engineer’s comments.   Mr. Craig suggested that the applicant give a presentation of the Steeple View Plan, followed by a discussion of the significant issues of concern to the Planning Commission.  He said that public comment would be welcome after the Planning Commission’s review of the plan.
Mr. Duffy clarified that the submitted plan was a preliminary plan, not a preliminary/final plan, and that the plan would be revised as required.  He said that the applicant understood that the Planning Commission needed to review the plan in order to make a recommendation to Borough Council.  Mr. Duffy noted that the project was granted Conditional Use approval in January 2015, and that the plan has evolved over time and has been scaled down in response to input from the Borough.

Mr. Monkres gave an overview of the plan, noting:  
· The center plaza and 3 buildings north of Penn Street will be the same as defined in the Conditional Use Order.
· The plan integrated a greenway trail that included a footbridge over the creek into Newtown Township.  Mr. Duffy said that a footbridge will need approval by the Township and the Army Corp of Engineers.
· Building 1 will house all retail, instead of the two upper levels being office space, as per the Conditional Use plan.
· Two-story Building 3 will be increased in size and will contain a restaurant.

· Building 4 will be slightly smaller than originally proposed.
· The parking structure will be 5 levels, instead of the 4 levels in the Conditional Use plan, and it will bring the parking closer to the Borough town center.  The parking structure has been redesigned to eliminate the cantilever corner that had impeded an easement, as proposed at the Conditional Use hearing.

· Buildings 9 and 10 will be green roof buildings.
Mr. Canales said that, as a result of the lack of detailed information, the stormwater management had not been reviewed in depth.  It was noted that a meeting will be arranged between the Borough Engineer and the applicant’s Engineer to discuss this issue.   Mr. Canales stated that there was not enough information in the preliminary plan on which to base recommendations.
Mr. Duffy said that the plans might change after discussions.  Mr. Canales suggested that the Commission should focus on the overall project; the applicant can answer any questions and comments.  Ms. Brown said that the waivers being requested might change at such time as the accurate and complete information is provided on the plan and issues of concern have been resolved.  Mr. Canales said that only 3 waivers could presently be considered -  #3, #4 and #6.  He said that waivers #1, #2 and #5 would need to be deferred until further meetings of the engineers.  
Ms. Bannon said that she was concerned with the report from the Newtown Fire Rescue regarding emergency access and fire codes.  Mr. Duffy said they are working with Fire Rescue.  Mr. Monkres said he met with the Fire Marshal and fire chiefs today to review emergency issues; they clarified details and site access.  He displayed the plans that were discussed with the Fire Marshal.  He said they also discussed a few ideas regarding the 20-foot width on Drive B.  Mr. Monkres said that they might use flush curbing on part of Drive B, and were also considering flush curbing at the piazza.  Ms. Bannon said that the safety of the residents was most important to her.  Mr. Duffy said that they would satisfy all the requirements from the Fire Marshal and will continue to meet with him.  Ms. McDermott said that Penn Street seems too narrow.  Ms. Brown noted that Penn Street could not be widened because of existing historic structures.  Mr. Monkres noted that there would be 3 points of access to the site for emergency vehicles.  

Ms. Bannon said that she was concerned with traffic patterns and the flow of traffic.  Mr. Waldinger was concerned with the proposed curb/flush curbing on the piazza.  Mr. Duffy said that one suggestion was to not use raised curbs in some areas and use bollards to prevent vehicular access; the bollards could be removable.  Mr. Craig said it was unusual to use pedestrian areas or walkways as ingress for emergency access.  Ms. Brown expressed concern for emergency ingress that encroached onto the curb/sidewalk area, should there be pedestrians fleeing the buildings onto those sidewalks in an emergency situation.  Mr. Canales said he was uncomfortable with flush curbing at the piazza.  In response to a question regarding the design of the piazza, Ms. Bannon said she liked the piazza.  Mr. Craig said that he preferred 20’ access to using public areas for emergency access.  Mr. Bryk asked how the piazza would be used and what control there would be on its use, re: bathroom use, entertainment or recreation use.  Mr. Craig said that this would need to be determined.
Mr. Craig cited the second point in Ms. Brown’s comments under Conditional Use Decision and Order, regarding the creation of additional parking spaces at grade level.  He said that these have actually been decreased.  Mr. Duffy replied that they had altered parking to provide greater public access, and that, under the Conditional Use plan, there were 198 underground parking spaces under buildings 9-12, inaccessible to the public; and 448 publicly accessible spaces.  He said that, under the current plan, they have provided 463 publicly accessible parking spaces, reducing the number of publicly inaccessible spaces to 108.  Mr. Duffy said that they had also eliminated the subterranean connection between residential parking and public parking.  He said that the parking structure had been redesigned so that the entire first floor of the parking structure would be at grade, which could allow parking at grade to be free.  Proposed ticket booth placement was changed to be consistent with the Conditional Use Order.  Mr. Duffy said that any restrictions to parking would be the Borough’s decision.  
Mr. Duffy said that there was a provision in the Zoning Ordinance that allows a 25% reduction when there is shared parking.  He further stated that this will not apply to the provision of the additional 55 parking spaces.  Mr. Duffy said that they would provide bicycle parking spots as required.

Mr. Craig said that he was concerned with the proximity of parking to downtown shopping.  He said he heard discussion regarding making more limited time parking spots in the municipal lot to accommodate shoppers.  He said he was considering the impact on businesses downtown.  Ms. Bannon said that the Commission needed to consider the overall parking issues, that they could not determine how people would use parking or what businesses they would frequent as a result of the proximity of parking.
Mr. Duffy said that they were still considering the location of the red barn, and were looking for feedback; they had not included it on the plans.  Ms. Brown said that the structure was not on the plan and had not been considered in computations for square footage and impervious surface calculations.  Ms. Duffy said that the barn could be used off site if a location on site was not viable.  Ms. Brown suggested that a reduction in building area could provide space for the barn.  Mr. Bryk said that there might be better places in the Borough in which to locate the barn.

Building heights were discussed.  Mr. Duffy said that there were conflicts in the TND sections of the Zoning Ordinance regarding building heights, one limiting height and another stating that the design, height and massing shall be consistent with other buildings in the area.  He said that this needed to be reviewed by the Zoning Hearing Board for interpretation.  Mr. Canales said that the Commission could make recommendations to Borough Council, who could then recommend to the Zoning Hearing Board.  He said that there are two existing buildings in the area outside of the site that are over the height restriction, that the applicant is proposing 9 buildings, as well as the parking structure, that would exceed the height restriction.  Mr. Duffy noted that the property sloped down, and therefore, the heights of the buildings from grade, front and rear, side to side, would not be the same.   

Mr. Waldinger said that he was concerned with the number of buildings and the mass and density of them would forever change the skyline and downtown.  He said that it was important that the Planning Commission speak to the issue.  Mr. Duffy said that they have not requested any variances regarding building height yet, desiring input from the Planning Commission.  Mr. Duffy said that buildings #4 and #5 could be lower.

Mr. Craig said that the Commission should consider the proposed variances in order to relay their concerns to Council.  Ms. Brown said that the applicant would be returning with another, revised, preliminary plan and that it would be premature for the Planning Commission to make any recommendations.  Mr. Duffy said that the Ordinance states that zoning issues must be resolved before they can leave the preliminary stage.  Mr. Craig said that this was the only chance for the Planning Commission to comment on requested waivers and variances.  Mr. Duffy said that they plan to go to the Zoning Hearing Board, revise the plans, and return to the Planning Commission for preliminary plan review, as required.    Ms. Bannon said that the Planning Commission had the right to defer consideration of waivers until a revised plan is submitted.  
Ms. McDermott said that she thought that people were uncomfortable not seeing revised plans.  Ms. Brown suggested that the applicant take comments from the Planning Commission, revise the plans, and return to the Planning Commission with revised plans and variances that would be needed.  Mr. Duffy said that they could go to the Zoning Hearing Board and have a Planning Commission review simultaneously.  Mr. Craig said that the Planning Commission makes recommendations to Council as to whether to support or oppose variance and waiver requests.  Mr. Waldinger said that it is difficult to consider plans without changes recommended by engineering and zoning.  Mr. Duffy said that all points would be addressed, the plans would be revised, and they would then return to the Planning Commission.  He said that the only issues that would go to the Zoning Hearing Board were those that had been identified as non-compliant in the plan review letters.
Mr. Duffy requested a brief recess to confer with the applicant.

Upon resumption of the meeting, Mr. Duffy proposed, that in order to expedite the meeting, the applicant would submit a Zoning Hearing Board application next month, after which they would submit the decisions and revised plans to the Planning Commission, who could then make their recommendations to Council.  This way, he said, the Commission would be commenting on actual, revised, plans.  Mr. Craig said that the Commission would be reviewing and discussing variances at the October Commission meeting.

Mr. Craig said that building heights are an important issue, and should comply with the TND section of the Zoning Ordinance.  Ms. McDermott said that there was no snow storage in the plan, as referenced by item #16 in the engineer’s letter.  Mr. Duffy said that they would make sure to include snow storage.  Mr. Schmidt referenced his comments (distributed to Commission members and the applicant’s representatives prior to the start of the meeting), noting that there were no dimensions given for the parking structure.  He questioned if the measurements of the buildings taken from the piazza were from the mean grade.  He said that architectural schematic elevations were required for preliminary plans but had not been provided.  Ms. Brown agreed that schematic elevations would make it easier to see the relative heights of buildings, and said that measurements of the building heights might be inaccurate.
In response to a question from Mr. Craig as to the maintenance of the greenway element, Mr. Duffy said that a conservation easement had already been approved by the Borough, and that Steeple View would maintain the green space.  He said that the Heritage Conservancy would police the area.

Mr. Waldinger questioned whether the angled parking would meet the requirements for curbing in that area.  Mr. Monkres indicated that it would.  Mr. Waldinger said he was concerned with the small amount of open space between buildings.  Mr. Monkres said that maintenance of green space in shade areas was difficult, and that they had tried to integrate landscaping when they could; details will be refined.
Mr. Machion said that he was concerned that 9 of the 12 proposed buildings were over the height restriction, and that this many high buildings might be overwhelming.  He said he would like to know why they needed to be so high.  Ms. Bannon said that there needed to be a balance, and the quality of life needed to be considered.

Mr. Duffy suggested a new configuration for the 4 residential buildings, each containing 4 units on each floor.  He said that they could be placed in a pinwheel design, with central elevator/stairs and elements off the center.  He said this would break up the straight façade.  Mr. Craig said he was concerned that the residential buildings, once designed as 3 stories, were now proposed to be 4 stories. 
Mr. Schmidt said he agreed with the engineer’s assessment of the requirement for handicap van parking.  Mr. Canales said that he had not included all the requirements for van accessible parking, but that the applicant would need to comply.  He said that there was a specific number of handicap spaces required, some of which must be van accessible. 
Mr. Bryk asked who would set the hours of operation for the proposed ice skating rink on the piazza.  It was clarified that the developer would maintain the rink.  In response to Ms. Brown’s inquiry, Developer Alan Smith stated that there would be a charge for use of the rink and that skates could be rented.  Ms. Brown said that if an ice skating rink were established as a business for public use, restrooms would be required to be provided.  Mr. Smith replied that, under those circumstances, they would not be providing an ice skating rink.  Mr. Schmidt said that he was concerned that the piazza was designed around an ice skating rink, rather than as an open, multiple use area.
The Planning Commission reflected their concern regarding the many comments in the plan review letters.  Mr. Craig said that fewer comments should result subsequent to the plans being revised.  Ms. Brown said that, when the applicant returns with revised plans, the review letters relative to this first plan would be addressed by the applicant with a response to each comment in these letters.  Reporting from the Shade Tree Commission, Mr. Schmidt said that they recommended one fee in lieu of, and that they were concerned with the lack of diversity in the proposed trees.  He noted that the Bucks County Planning Commission commented that the streetscape was stark, and that the Shade Tree Commission agreed, particularly on Drive B.  He said that the BCPC had suggested placing trees along the street to soften the mass of the buildings.  Mr. Canales said that street trees were planned for State Street, Penn Street and Centre Avenue.  Mr. Schmidt thanked the applicant for proposing street trees on Drive A.  Mr. Monkres said that they could provide a greater diversity of trees along Centre Avenue.  Mr. Schmidt suggested shade trees on the western end of the piazza to provide some shade to the piazza.
Mr. Craig said that the applicant would make changes to the plans, and that an extension was needed.  Ms. Brown said that she would address with Mr. Duffy the need for an extension of the maximum time for review and decision on the plan.  Mr. Monkres said that he would meet with Mr. Canales.  Mr. Craig said that, at the October Planning Commission meeting, the Commission will review the Steeple View Zoning Hearing Board application and the plan that is submitted relative to that application, consider the requested zoning relief, and would then review a revised preliminary plan at the November Planning Commission meeting.  Mr. Monkres said that, in the meantime, the applicant would be performing a tree survey.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Tara McLaughlin-Grunde, Borough Councilor and resident, made the observation that a change in material from asphalt to masonry on the piazza could have a traffic slowing effect.  She asked about the material of the proposed guardrail along the creek walk.  Developer Alan Smith said that there was no design plan yet and that he would prefer not to have a guardrail.  In response to a question regarding the greenway pathway materials, Mr. Canales clarified that the proposed pathway would be 8’ wide macadam, bordered by green pavers.

Borough resident Cathy Fink said that a topographical drawing of the proposed buildings could show how the skyline and various views would be affected.  Ms. Bannon said such drawings would help people to conceptualize the development.

Borough resident Nancy Gracia said that the whole, cohesive development plan was better than buildings popping up randomly, and said she thought the project was great.

Borough resident Larry Fink said that viewing elevation drawings would be useful.

Mr. Schmidt suggested spreading around bike parking spaces outside of the parking structure and around the piazza.  Mr. Monkres said that they intend to spread around bike parking spaces on grade.  Mr. Schmidt suggested moving the crosswalk from Building 2 to the piazza further south, so that pedestrians would only contend with one way, rather that two way, traffic.  Mr. Monkres said that PennDOT might have input regarding the location of the crosswalk.

2015 Budget
Mr. Craig distributed budget sheets with the Borough proposal of $2500 for the Planning Commission.   He said that the Planning Commission has been spending below budget over the last few years.  He said that he did not see a need to increase the budget.  Mr. Schmidt suggested increasing the budget for Commission training from $300 to $500.  Mr. Craig will request $2500 for the 2016 Planning Commission budget.
OLD BUSINESS
Portable Sign Ordinance - Final Draft Review
Mr. Craig noted that there was a slight change in definition in Section 1 of the ordinance, and no changes to Section 2.   He said that the dimensions of the allowed flags was changed from 15 square feet to 3’ x 2’.  Ms. Brown said that a 15 square foot flag would be too large; a flag may not hang lower than 7 ½ feet from grade.
Mr. Craig said that there were changes to the banner section or section 6 of the ordinance, and no change to the time of use and placement.  Mr. Craig said that item #10 was added by Council, regarding fines for non compliance, and that the liability insurance section had remained the same.

Mr. Machion made a motion that the Planning Commission recommend to Council approval of the Portable Sign and Banners Ordinance as submitted.  Ms. Bannon seconded the motion, which was approved 6-1 by the Commission.  Ms. Brown noted that the Borough Police Department would monitor A frame signage placement.
Public Comment:  Borough resident Warren Woldorf said that the current standard size for flags was 3’ x 5’, and that it would be difficult for people to locate a 3’ x 2’ sign for purchase.  He asked why the size had been changed to 3’ x 2’.  Ms. Brown said that Council had used the measurement of the small decorative flags, which was 3’ x 2’.  Mr. Craig said that Council had changed the dimension; the Planning Commission had recommended keeping the former dimension.  Borough resident Julia Woldorf said that the U.S. Supreme Court had recently ruled that governmental bodies could not regulate what is written on flags.  Ms. Brown suggested that the matter be sent to the Borough Solicitor.  Mr. Craig said that he would mention the issue to Council, and would note the concern regarding flag size.
Planning Commission Correspondence

Mr. Schmidt said that a letter from the Planning Commission had been presented at the recent Council work session and that it had not been sent to Planning Commission members before it was sent to Council.  He said that he thought that protocol should be that Planning Commission members receive any letters from the Commission before they were sent to Council.    Mr. Schmidt said that the letter had been sent to Commission members after the work session.  Mr. Craig said that he would distribute any letters from the Planning Commission to Council to Commission members before they were submitted to Council in the future.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Ms. McDermott made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of July 6, 2015, as presented.  Mr. Waldinger seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Commission.
NEXT MEETING

The next scheduled meeting is October 5, 2015.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion from Mr. Bryk, seconded by Ms. Bannon, the meeting was adjourned at 10:00 pm.
Respectfully submitted, 
Leslie P. Dunleavy, Recording Secretary
Newtown Borough Planning Commission
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